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 KOI CLUB OF SAN  DIEGO  

NEWSLETTER©  

November 2018  
Volume: 18 Issue 11  

Po Box 22833  

San Diego, CA 92192  

www.koiclubofsandiego.org  

General Meeting November 11, 2018                                                                                                                    

Home of Vince & Donna Hernandez                                                                                                                     

13377 Via Mark                                                                                                                                                  

Poway, CA 92064  

12:30pm Social / Lunch Meeting Starts @1:30pm                                                                                                                
Speaker:  Nader Beidokhti - Toba Fountains                                                                                                                                                                                                

Pot Luck & Please bring your chair.  

Located just off Poway Road in Poway  
From Poway Road go North on Ann O Reno Lane  

Turn right onto Jean O Reno Road  
Turn left onto Via Mark    Destination on your right.  

13377 Via Mark, Poway, CA 92064  
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CALENDAR of  EVENTS        

 

Show Committee Meetings will be 

held after each Steering Committee 

Meeting  

Committee Meetings  General Meetings  Upcoming Events 2018  

Inquiries concerning our  

Treasurerôs report  

should be directed to:  

treasurer@koicsd.org          

The Original KCSD Koi Club                      

Facebook page is up and  running.  Just 

enter  Koi Club of San Diego                             

in the friend search at the top of your 

Facebook page to friend it.   

NEW WEBSITE IS UP AND                     

RUNNING  

http://www.koiclubofsandiego.org/  

Steering Committee                          

November 7th, 2018                                      

Time: 7:00 pm / Place: Sizzler @                                             

I -15 and Aero Drive                             

Become more involved.                              

Attend a meeting !                      

MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO ALL           

ACTIVE MEMBERS.    

Steering Committee                          

December 5th                                                

Time: 7:00 pm / Place: Sizzler @                                             

I -15 and Aero Drive                             

Become more involved.                              

Attend a meeting !                      

MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO ALL           

ACTIVE MEMBERS.    

Steering Committee                          

January 2, 2019                                         

Time: 7:00 pm / Place: Sizzler @                                             

I -15 and Aero Drive                             

Become more involved.                              

Attend a meeting !                      

MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO ALL           

ACTIVE MEMBERS.    

November 2018  

Vince & Donna Hernandez            

13377 Via Mark  

Poway CA 92064  

Speaker:  Nader Beidokhti -  

Toba Fountains                                                                                                                                                                                                 

Social Hour @12:30 pm  

Meeting Starts @ 1:30 pm  

Pot Luck  

Please Bring Your Chair  

December 9 th   

Christmas Party                              
Gift Exchange  

 
Frank & Nancy Cannizzaro      

11727 Invierno Drive  

 SD  92124  
Speaker: Santa Clause  

Social Hour @12:30 pm                   
Meeting Starts @ 1:30 pm  

Food will be provided  

Please bring your own Drinks  
No need to bring chairs  
Bring a gift ðPick a gift  

 
Please  

NO Cinnamon Products!!  

January 13th, 2019  
Lenore Wade Family  

 1405 Comet Court  
  El Cajon, CA  9219  

Speaker :TBD  

Social Hour @12:30 pm  

Meeting Starts @ 1:30 pm  

Pot Luck  

Please Bring Your Chair  

WELCOME NEW                            

MEMBERS  

Noonie Benford & Tim Dowty  

Lauren & Gary Burnette  

WELCOME RENEWING                           

MEMBERS  

Ben and Cheryl Adams  

Amy & Edward Biliunas  

Mike & Pam Brito  

Jack Chapman  

Galen & Maureen Hansen  

Jamie Kanes &  

Jeannette Locking  

Nicholas & Shula Pollard  

Elizabeth del Pozo  

Michael & Randi Przewoznik  

Sam & Terri Seat  
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  OFFICERS                     PHONE            EMAIL  

PRESIDENT:  Al Pierce     (619) 427-9008    president@koicsd.org 

First VP -PROGRAM:  Vacant           program@koicsd.org 

Second VP -VENUE: Matt Rhoades    (619)517-8270 venue@koicsd.org 

SECRETARY:  Phyllis Spoor                            (858) 292-4857 secretary@koicsd.org 

TREASURER:  Dr.  Jessica Lynch       (619) 3 70-8045  treasurer@koicsd.org 

Koi Person of The Year 2018 ï Al & Tamsie Pierce  

 APPOINTED OFFICERS                                                                          

SHOW CHAIRMAN 2019:  Matt Rhoades   (619)517-8270  show@koicsd.org 

Webmaster -: Jerry Myers      (619)405-8908  webmaster@koicsd.org                                 

MEMBERSHIP:  Greg Ruth               (858) 395-7882 membership@koicsd.org 

PUBLICITY:  Mike Poynor      (619) 295-5361           publicity@koicsd.org 

NEWSLETTER:  Jerry Myers                  (619) 405-8908  newsletter@koicsd.org 

AKCA REPRESENTATIVE:  Scotty Yee    (714)943-3906  akcarep@koicsd.org 

CLUB HISTORIAN: Dr. Galen Hansen    (619) 440-2035    historian@koicsd.org  

PROPERTY MANAGER: Al Pierce                 (619) 427-9008    property@koicsd.org 

LIBRARIAN AND KOI HEALTH ADVISOR:  

     Koi Jack Chapman         (619) 669-0490    health@koicsd.org 

FINANCIAL REVIEW CHAIRMAN:  

    VACANT              finance@koicsd.org 

CORRESPONDENCE SECRETARY:  

     Shirley Elswick       (619) 222-9825 correspondence@koicsd.org 

JAPANESE FRIENDSHIP GARDEN LIAISON:           

     Linda Pluth                     (619) 200-4146  jfg@koicsd.org 

  

MEMBERS AT LARGE  

Norm Meck    John Svelan    Bill Thompson  Tamsie Pierce 

HELPING HANDS  

WATER QUALITY : Jack Chapman                   (619) 669-0490  waterquality@koicsd.org   

KOI HEALTH ADVISOR : Jack Chapman              (619) 669-0490   health@koicsd.org 

PROGRAM SUGGESTIONS : :  Matt Rhoades      (619)517-8270  program@koicsd.org 

TO HOST A MEETING : Matt Rhoades       (619)517-8270  venue@koicsd.org 

TO SUBMIT AN ARTICLE: Linda Pluth         (619) 200-4146   input@koicsd.org  
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   Sadly, we have lost the presence of two Koi Club members last month. You no doubt received the email 

   notifying us of the sad news of their passing.  

 John Miller, age 92 was a long-time member that was very active in the early San Diego Koi Club.  He competed in the 

70s at Balboa Park when koi shows were in their infancy.   Recently John completed a 12,600-gallon dream pond that was 

home to about two dozen absolutely gorgeous show quality koi.  He was present at the September club meeting at John Svelanôs 

home. He will be missed.  

 Dr. Allen Pluth also passed on in October. He is remembered for, among other activities, giving a fascinating         

presentation at one of the meetings many years ago in praise of koi, focusing on the non-Gosanke varieties; The patterns and 

classes beyond the ñBig Three,ò Kohaku, Showa and Sanke.  He spoke on the attractions of the less well known koi patterns-             

Kikokuryo, Ochiba Shigure, Ki Utsuri, Matsukawabake,   Linda Pluth has informed us that his ashes will be scattered in the    

Pacific Ocean.You can make a donation in memory of Dr. Allen Pluth to the National Multiple Sclerosis Society to help with 

research. 

 On October 14 we held our regular meeting at the home of Matt Rhoades to hear, among other items of business, about 

the transformation of the pond upgrade and a ñfewò of the roadblocks Matt encountered in the construction. For those of us 

who knew Matt Rhoadesô pond in its prior incarnation appreciated the massive changes we saw at the October meeting.  And 

many of us gained insights on pond building from his talk on what all he went through to expand (and improve) the former 

pondéand is still working through.   

 We would like to thank our good friend and long time club member Bonnie McIlvaine who has hosted our December 

Holiday Extravaganza for the last four years. This year our however our Party and Gift Exchange will be at the home of Frank 

and Nancy Cannizzaro in Tierrasanta on December 9th (our regular monthly meeting date).  They will be providing all the food 

and no need to bring your chair.  They do they ask that you bring your own drinks and Please Absolutely No Cinnamon Prod-

ucts due to allergy issues.   The Gift Exchange will be a White Elephant event again this year and we ask that you limit your gift 

to $25 maximum.  

 Itôs not too early to begin thinking about the March Koi Show.  Although Matt (our Show Chairman) barely mentioned 

it, now is the time to talk to him about how you would like to help.   The show is the first four days in March 2019. Thursday, 

March 1, will be unloading things from the storage shed in Escondido as well as collecting the tanks from storage at San Diego 

Pond and Gardenôs store in Poway, and bringing it all to the Del Mar Fairgrounds Activity Center. And, if we have the time,   

beginning the set up. Friday, March 2 will be finishing the set up and by the late afternoon, opening to receive fish, assign 

tanks, and get the paperwork in order. Saturday, March 3 will be the first official day for the public to wander through the     

Activity Center, observe the judging going on, and visit our vendors. Saturday night will be the Show Banquet, Judges            

discussion of the winners and presentation of the awards. Sunday, March 4 while we will close mid-afternoon to enable out- of- 

town entrants to take their fish home in a timely manner, we will tear everything down, pack it up and prepare for (another) 

visit to the Escondido Storage Unit. To make everything move smoothly we need your help - both behind the scenes, set up and 

tear down, herding Judges during the judging (tuber, runner, recorder as well) but especially entering your fish in the show.   I  

can guarantee you will learn more about koi by listening to the judging than you could ever expect to.  

 I look forward to seeing you at the home of Vince and Donna Hernandez on Sunday, November 11. 

Al Pierce 

President 

Koi Club of San Diego 

 

 

 Get well soon to our good friend Ben Plonski of Laguna Koi who was injured while in Japan 

on his annual Koi Buying excursion.  Ben is home now and recovering nicely.  His business 

partner Greg suggests that Get Well Wishes be sent to the shop at Laguna Koi and they will 

be delivered to Ben. 
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 Notes from the 
Board  

October 2018  

Phyllis Spoor  

Fun Filled Koiing   

M ONTHLY MEETINGS:  The October 14th meeting will be at Matt Rhoades in Point Loma.  Matt and Buck will be speaking 
about winterizing your KOI Pond.  The Fountain Guy will also be there. The November 11th meeting will be at Vince and Donna 
Hernandezô place in Poway.  We will have a parking problem at Bonnie McIlvaineôs for the December Christmas Party.  We are 
looking for possible alternate sites.   
 
MEMBERSHIP:   Greg Ruth reported there are 114 active members (families). 

 
MEETING HOSTING OPPORTUNITIES: If you would like to host a meeting please contact                                                                      

Matt Rhoades: venue@koicsd.org Matt needs venues for December on. 

SPEAKING OPPORTUNITIES : Suggestions for speakers or topics are needed and a new VP of Programs is needed.  There is 
a lot to learn about koi keeping and we need to hear what you would like to learn about and/or who you would like to speak/
present or can provide the expertise that you need to make your koi experience better!  We need speakers for December  going 
forward.  
 
TREASURERôS REPORT:  Dr. Jessica Lynch reported that the first payment to Del Mar Fairgrounds to reserve the activity 
center for the KCSD 2019 KOI Show has been made. 
 
 JFG REPORT BY OUR GARDEN LIAISON -Linda Pluth: -JFG:  The annual filter cleaning September 15th was a success 
thanks to all of our members who showed up to help. Scott and Judy Garner are the new Koi docents for the Koi Pond on free 
Tuesday mornings. 
 
KHA -JACK CHAPMAN REPORTED:   With the cooler temperatures pond owners are battling green algae.  A few sick fish 
have been reported. 
 
SHOW UPDATE:    Matt Rhoades is the Show Chairman.  Show meetings will be conducted after the  
Monthly Steering Committee Meetings at the Sizzler the first Wednesday of each month.  Social/dinner time 6:00 to 7:00pm.  
Meeting to begin at 7:00pm.  All Active Members feel free to attend and take part. The Del Mar Fairgrounds first installment on 
the Activity Center for the 2019 KOI Show has been made.  John Svelan has contracted the hotel for the show.  Kathy Stewart is 
taking over getting donations for the trophies.  We need a new trophy vendor and a volunteer to handle ordering, buying, check-
ing them out and transporting them to the show.  It was decided due to 2018 KOI trophy winners that the trophies should be Ko i 
themed.  Dr. Bob Adler will be in charge of the judges.  Jack and his son Frank will be in charge of water quality.  Tom Wright 
and Jefferey Duncan will be a benching team.  Jack will work with the KOI Benching.  KOI Judging photographer Bill Newell to 
make sure the pictures sent to the computers have the right number on them.  Al Pierce has a slideshow program that just needs 
to be populated with the KOI winners to be shown at the banquet.  Jerry Myers is working on the show booklet.  It will have t he 
bear poster on the back.  He has the show poster done.  Greg Ruth has the show pin graphics, and t-shirt information order.  He 
has a proposed worksheet of 4 levels of show sponsorship.  It is under discussion rather to have 4 or 3 levels of sponsorship and 
the items provided for their support.  
 
NEWSLETTER:    Jerry Myers reported John Svelan is going to be helping to proofread the newsletter going forward.                     
Newsletter items need to be to Linda by the 10th. 
   
WEBMASTER:  Jerry Myers reported the new web site was available. Greg Ruth is helping with the web site development.  The 
newsletter has been posted on the web. 

 
PUBLICITY:  Mike was absent; he has moved to the desert. He will continue as publicity officer and will be at the show in his 
greeter role at the entrance with his Nemo Hat. 
 

 
 OFFICER NOMINATING COMMITTEE CHAIR: TAMSIE PIERCE:   We still have one elected position to fill:                                  
Vice President of Programs.  

mailto:venue@koicsd.org
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KHA KORNER                                                                                                                                                    
by                                                                                                                                                                                                      

òKOIó Jack Chapman 

Potentia Hydrogenii or Power of Hydrogen or pH  

So as I reviewed my past KHA articles and noticed that itôs been sometime since I wrote about pH and Iôve had several pH             

discussions during this spring and summer pond visits ï so with some minor changes/updates to my last article on pH off we 

go.  I will set out to keep it simple and not go too deeply into the chemistry side but some basic concepts are needed to better 

understand whatôs going on in your pond water and how it affects your koi.  Before I start to lose readers, I want to start with  an 

important recommendation that you not get caught up in any effort to be constantly buffering your pond water to achieve and 

maintain the established ideal pH range for koi of 7 to 7.5.  And thatôs so true for those of us in southern California with the  

average pH for local water districts having a pH of 7.8 to 8.2.  Itôs just less stress on your koi to simply adjust to local water pH 

than to be dealing with daily larger swings in pH due to buffering chemicals to reduce local pH levels. 

Now to the science stuff ï Iôll skip the chemistry jargon and go with simply that a pH reading is a ratio of the base or alkalinity 

component to the acid component and when they are equal in amounts the pH will be neutral and measured at a value of 7.   

pH values greater than 7 are base/alkaline positive and values less than 7 are acid positive.  Sorry I just canôt help                                 

myself ï Why? ï If you have more free hydrogen ions (H+) in your water it will be acidic and if you have more hydroxyl ions 

(OH-) your water is more basic/alkaline.  Finally, the pH reading is logarithmic so a change in reading of just 0.3  comes close 

to doubling the (H+) or (OH -) activity and a change in value of 1 is a 10 fold change in (H+) or (OH-).  Thatôs the simple reason 

why pH changes need to be made slowly!  Done with the science ï not too bad. 

So letôs move on to pH and your koi.  Generally speaking koi can live and survive a pH range of 5.5 to 6 to 9.5 to 10 depending 

which author you read but all generally agree that 7 to 7.5 is optimum for koi physiology, and they can readily handle pH 

changes when done slowly.  Again depending on which author you are reading the daily swing in pH reading should not exceed 

0.3 to 0.5 or your koi will experience pH change stress to include some late afternoon flashing.  How so? (back to the science)

First just know that the blood within your koi has a pH value and the pond pH affects koi blood pH chemistry.  When pond pH 

is and remains high the pH of your koiôs blood starts to suffer from alkalosis and koi losses are not uncommon or reduced life 

span due to continuous pH stress.  You will feel an excess slime coat and staying at the surface and gulping/pipping for air at 

the surface.  For the reverse, an extended period of low pH leads to a condition called acidosis within your koiôs blood system 

pH values with again the excess slime but koi become anorexic and will rest on the bottom of your pond and get red streaking 

lines in the fins which can lead to koi losses and/or reduce life span.  Why - Our koi are NOT water tight as water is constantly 

entering the fish and if this water is low in pH then the koi has to use its own natural internal buffers to raise the blood pH and 

they are quickly consumed leading to low blood pH or acidosis. 

Special Note:  As our pond is a system, when Iôm called about a high or most often a low pH reading in a pond ï My first             

questions are almost always ñWhat is the ammonia reading and the KH or alkalinity reading.ò  For a low pH reading a                 

condition called pH crash is well documented in articles concerning this subject and to just raise the pH by adding baking soda 

(calcium carbonate) you can inadvertently have higher fish loss due to ammonia poisoning as pH contributes to the toxicity of  

ammonia.  Just a little science ï at a pH of 7.2 or lower the ammonia is mostly ionized (NH4) and much less toxic to the koi, 

but as the pH rises the NH4 converts back to NH3 unionized and is more toxic to the koi as it now can pass back into the koi 

through the gills and other exposed tissue.  And in warmer water the conversion rate is increased ï itôs a system.  Got your 

thinking cap on - the conversion from NH4 to NH3 frees up a hydrogen ion and yes they will have a further reducing effect on 

pond pH.  

You should have a way to measure your pond pH ï dip sticks with a color chart or electronic pH meters.  For dip sticks quickly 

reseal lid after removal and buy new ones if older than a year.  For pH meters ï store upright with probe always in storage solu-

tion and donôt let it dry out!!!  Follow manufacturer directions closely for probe calibration and cleaning and change probe              

every couple years.  Store both in cool dry area!!!   Your pH will be lowest in early AM and can be expected to rise through the 

day, so early AM and just before dark is suggested to get a reading of your pondôs daily pH swings.  For established ponds you 

could go to weekly readings, and I like the day before and after my weekly big water changes to record effects of water changes.  

Yes, this info needs to go in your pond journal!!!  


